East Texas Historical Journal

Volume 47 | Issue 1

Article 7

3-2009

"Schooner Flash, Captain Falwell..." The Short Wartime Life of a Texian Sailing Vessel, 1835-1837

Alan Barber

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.sfasu.edu/ethj

Part of the United States History Commons Tell us how this article helped you.

Recommended Citation

Barber, Alan (2009) ""Schooner Flash, Captain Falwell..." The Short Wartime Life of a Texian Sailing Vessel, 1835-1837," *East Texas Historical Journal*: Vol. 47 : Iss. 1, Article 7. Available at: https://scholarworks.sfasu.edu/ethj/vol47/iss1/7

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the History at SFA ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in East Texas Historical Journal by an authorized editor of SFA ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact cdsscholarworks@sfasu.edu.

"SCHOONER FLASH, CAPTAIN FALWELL..." THE SHORT WARTIME LIFE OF A TEXIAN SAILING VESSEL, 1835-1837

By Alan Barber

"I left New Orleans March 28, 1832, in the schooner Flash, Captain Falwell, for the town of Anahuac on the head of Galveston Bay..." So wrote David Kokernot in his reminiscences published in his hometown newspaper nearly a half century later.¹ Kokernot and his family must have taken some other vessel - the Flash had not yet been built - but his mistake is understandable. The Flash was a common sight in Kokernot's neighborhood, San Jacinto Bay, from the end of 1835 until her loss fifteen months later. It carried freight from New Orleans, along with its wealthy owners and their families. At one time or another, the ship also carried the Texas president, the vice-president, their families, and the family of the secretary of war. The Flash carried Kokernot's neighbors and their property as they fled San Jacinto before the battle, and before that she carried the "Twin Sisters," the artillery gift to Texas from the citizens of Cincinnati, on their final seaward journey to the San Jacinto battlefield. She even served as a privateer for a time. The competent and well-liked Irish immigrant Luke Falvel (Kokernot's spelling is an error) commanded every voyage except her last when a newcomer named Marstella skippered a routine run from New Orleans, one that ran aground at the far end of Galveston Island.

The Flash owed its existence to land speculation. Samuel Swartwout, the New York City customs collector, and a dozen or so of his friends formed an Association to invest in Texas land just before the revolution. Swartwout and his partners had acquired the *empresario* rights of Mexican citizen Lorenzo de Zavala, who subsequently joined the investors. They then purchased a number of questionable land grants, gambling that after independence and annexation a new government would firm their titles.² They also bought clear titles, such as the leagues of the above mentioned David Kokernot and his mother-in-law.³ The Association also engaged Anahuac merchant James Morgan as their agent in Texas and he completed their most important acquisition, the 1600 acre homesite of Nicholas Clopper on the right bank of the San Jacinto River, where it broadened to enter Galveston Bay. A neighbor described it as "not only the most prominent but the most beautiful site on the Bay..."4 Here the investors planned a new town, starting with a port, a store, a hotel, and homesites. They were betting on the town growing into a city and even becoming the capital of the new state – thus the name of their town and their Association: New Washington.

The summer of 1835 found all the members together in New York. Zavala had been Mexican ambassador to Paris, but by 1834 his differences with the president, Jose Antonio Lopez de Santa Anna, had fatally deteriorated. The

Alan Barber holds a BS from the University of Washington and an MS from Stanford University, both in electric engineering. Alan is an independent historian and lives in Sandpoint, Idaho.

Santa Anna government ordered him home but, fearing prison, he instead took his family to New York. There he presumably met with the other New Washington investors before he quickly traveled overland to Texas, leaving his wife and youngest children in New York.⁵

Morgan was also in New York to acquire raw materials for the new town: building supplies, merchandise, workers, and two schooners. The member given the task of acquiring the schooners was almost certainly John P. Austin, for his name appears on both registrations.6 Austin would have been the logical choice; his family was long involved in maritime commerce and he was a first cousin of Stephen F, Austin, John P. Austin had become a well established trader in New York long before 1835, and the family kept homes in both New Haven and New York, so John P. would have known the Connecticut shipbuilders well.7 The smaller of the two schooners was built in New Haven and presumably purchased new from the builder, for it was named the Kosciusko, which was also the name of James Morgan's only son, then thirteen years old.* Morgan usually referred to both the vessel and the son as "Kos." At thirty tons, the Kos was a small schooner, approximately forty-five feet from stem to stern with a hold that a man would have to crouch to enter.¹⁰ In compensation, her draft would be less than larger vessels, so it could more easily cross the bars and shoals of Galveston Bay. Unlike the Flash, the Kos maintained a low profile in Texas history and appears to have spent her time doing routine duty in the coastal trade.

The *Flash*, at seventy-seven tons, was much larger than the *Kos*, probably some sixty-five to seventy feet long with a hold about seven feet deep.¹⁰ That hold was twice as long and more than double the width of the largest contemporary moving van.¹¹ With space on the top deck she could carry prodigious amounts of cargo or even 150 people in an emergency (which later becomes important). The *Flash* also had a comfortable furnished cabin.¹²

The Flash would seem large to its neighbors on Galveston Bay, but it was among the very smallest vessels calling at an international port such as New York or New Orleans. When the Flash arrived at New Orleans for the first time, 23 January 1836, she would have met, either clearing or arriving, twelve brigs, four ships, one bark, and nine other schooners – nothing smaller.¹³ The brigs, ships, and the bark, with only one exception, were departing for or arriving from the Caribbean, eastern U.S. coast, or European ports, and were registered at 200 to 400 tons capacity. The schooners would have ranged from the size of the Kos, thirty tons, up to 120 tons. The schooner was primarily an American invention and this single day's traffic through the port of New Orleans illustrates its economic impact. Brigs, ships, and barks were the traditional vessels of the high seas - multiple decks, two, three, or four masts loaded up with square sails hung from horizontal yards, all tended by many seamen scrambling up the masts. Cargo capacity was huge, but their performance in unfavorable winds was poor – not a serious problem for transatlantic voyages where the captain sought favorable trade winds. The North American coastal trade, however, required smaller crews and better performance into the wind, and owners often sacrificed cargo capacity for speed and efficiency. The triangular, fore-and-aft rigged sails of the schooner gave just such a performance and small crews sufficed since the sails could ably be managed from the deck. American sailors had utilized such ships since the American Revolution.¹⁴ The *Flash* was built in Stonington, Connecticut, just fifty miles from New Haven, and was registered in New York on November 2, 1835, to John P. Austin.⁶ She would prove an excellent choice for the variable winds and courses of Galveston Bay and the Gulf coast with their shallow bars and reefs.

The captain of the *Flash* also came from New York, probably through the efforts of John P. Austin as well. Luke Falvel was an Irish immigrant who had been in the United States for about five years and New York for one year before becoming a naturalized citizen just before leaving for Texas.¹⁵ He was in his late twenties and had recently married a teenaged woman, also Irish, from Connecticut. It is a fair guess that Luke had been a seaman while leaving in the East, which is likely how he met both his wife Mary and John P. Austin.¹⁶ It is also likely that this was his first command, given his youth.

The Flash and the Kosciusko left New York for Texas in early November, 1835, heavily laden with goods and construction materials. Cargo included food (mustard, raisins, tea, coffee), supplies (soap, Epsom salts, medicine), construction materials (nails, linsced oil), merchandise for sale (blankets, shoes), and many boxes simply labeled "Mdsc."¹⁷ The vessels also carried the captain and his new wife, three servants of the Zavala family, and thirteen artisans and laborers for the New Washington venture. Among these was a housekeeper from New Haven, Emily West, who would soon play a role, in legend at least, in the Battle of San Jacinto. Lorenzo de Zavala and his son, Lorenzo Jr., had already traveled to Texas and had purchased a home for the family on a bluff overlooking Buffalo Bayou, the San Jacinto River, and the future site of the battle of that name. In a few days James Morgan also left New York, accompanied by Zavala's wife Emily and their three youngest children. They travelled by stage and riverboat to New Orleans and would join the Flash and Kos at the Balize, the pilot and customs station 111 miles below New Orleans, at the mouth of the Mississippi, for the final leg of the journey to New Washington.18

Much had happened in Texas since Morgan's departure the previous April. Stephen F. Austin had returned from a Mexican prison with a new zeal for revolution. The revolt against Santa Anna's government began soon thereafter, quickly followed by Texian victories at Gonzales and San Antonio. But in the Gulf the Texians were not as fortunate; the Mexican war schooner *Montezuma* had seized two merchant schooners and still menaced Texas shipping.¹⁹ Thus when Morgan met his vessels at the Balize he was carrying yet more supplies picked up at New Orleans: muskets, cutlasses, and an eighteen pounder cannon. They joined with two more vessels and traveled unmolested to Galveston Bay, arriving in mid December.²⁰

By January, James Morgan busied himself with the business of the Association. Stevedores unloaded the cargo from the *Flash* and the *Kos*; the merchandise began to be sold, and the crews brought from New York began work. Morgan also purchased land for the Association – a league each from his neighbors David Kokernot and his mother-in-law, mentioned previously. The *Flash* then re-loaded with Texas exports for a trip to New Orleans: thirty-five bales of cotton, eleven bales of deer skins, and "Three Jack Asses." Thirteen passengers bought passage in steerage and another were eleven in the cabin, including the captain's wife, Mary Falvel. She was carrying three trunks and three hat boxes, which suggests she was abandoning New Washington.²¹ That may be the case; the state of construction at New Washington was probably still crude. Morgan, in fact, had not yet brought his family to Texas for perhaps that very reason.²⁰ She probably went no further than New Orleans, for her name appears in November on the *Flash* passenger list, again going to New Orleans, where the couple had their first child the following year.²²

The danger of seizure by Mexican warships had not lessened by January 20 when the Flash departed, so that eighteen pounder cannon was now mounted on a swivel on the deck,²⁰ and two kegs of powder and 400 cartridges were in the cabin stores in preparation for battle. Twenty years earlier a typical run to New Orleans from Galveston would have taken five to ten days, most of which was consumed in the final 111 miles up the Mississippi. The tortuous path of the river, including 90 and 180 degree bends at the English Turn just below the city, slowed any vessel that could not beat to windward effectively. Eighteenth century craft often took a week to ten days up the river, waiting at river bends for a shift in the wind. By the 1830s, however, a thriving towing business had developed. Steamboats would pick up a vessel offshore, bring it across the shallow, dangerous bar, lash it side by side with as many as four others, and steam up the river.23 Large, square-rigged vessels almost always used this service. Weatherly schooners could sail up the river but the Flash usually did not; this time she hitched a ride beside the steamer Grampus and clocked three days from Galveston to the docks at New Orleans.¹³

The *Flash's* next recorded visit to New Orleans was six weeks later on 7 March 1836.²⁴ The trip appears normal, with cotton, dcerskins, and buck and ox horns in the hold,²⁵ but the *Flash* would have no more routine voyages. Two days before leaving Galveston, and the same day Texas declared independence, Luke Falvel had been commissioned as a captain in the new Texas Navy.²⁶ The provisional government had authorized the creation of a navy as well as issuance of letters of marque and reprisal to privateers. *Flash* and Falvel are widely considered to have been so empowered, though no such letters have been found for her or, indeed, for any of her contemporaries.²⁷ It was a violation of U. S. law to outfit a vessel in a U. S. port for war against a nation at peace with the United States, but many Texian vessels did just this in New Orleans, although it was a risky venture. Six months later the Texian privateer *Terrible*, which had followed such a course, was seized, forfeited, and sold in New Orleans.²⁸

Falvel may have felt compelled to ease out of New Orleans unnoticed, for there is no record of the Flash departing that March. She certainly did so and next appeared, in Velasco, on March 25, where she discharged Mirabeau Вопараrte Lamar, en route from his home in Georgia and eager to join Sam Houston's army, camped just up the Brazos River at Groce's Plantation.²⁹ Falvel was at Velasco because he was ordered there as an officer of the navy. When he arrived at Galveston from New Orleans a few days earlier he would have received his first news of the war - the fall of the Alamo, the massive retreat of civilians eastward before the advancing Mexican army, and the Mexican closure of all Texas ports. His boss, James Morgan, was now a colonel in the Texian Army and commander of Galveston, charged with keeping that port open. Morgan had sent the Flash to Velasco to evacuate civilians who had fled down the Brazos River.27 Such was the urgency of the mission that freight and some passengers had not been discharged. Some, in fact, would remain aboard for six weeks as the Flash shuttled around the coast and Galveston Bay, picking up refugees and their property. Nevertheless, they ate well. Angelina Peyton later complained, and Falvel confirmed, that the passengers and governments had consumed \$1200 worth of groceries purchased in New Orleans.*

Two shiny new cannons were also in the Flash's hold alongside Mrs. Peyton's groceries as she sailed out of Velasco. The Twin Sisters were a gift of the citizens of Cincinnati, and would soon become icons of Texas history for their performance at the Battle of San Jacinto. For some reason, they had been deposited at Velasco, probably so they could be transported up the Brazos River to Sam Houston's army, but now they were on their way by sea to New Washington. The Schooner Pennsylvania is commonly given credit for this," but Luke Falvel claimed he carried them from Velasco to New Washington. Forty-four years later Falvel proudly proclaimed: "The said Schooner Flash (sic) being under [my] command when the Celebrated 'Twin Sisters' were transported on board of her for Service in the memorable Battle of San Jacinto."26 But on April 6, the day they were left at New Washington, they were just more routine cargo to be itemized and billed to the Republic of Texas. An April 9 invoice charged \$289 freight for the cannons and accessories as well as \$154 for transportation and board for refugees from Velasco.³² Secretary of the Navy Robert Potter, who had accompanied the Twin Sisters from Velasco to New Washington, approved the invoice the next day. From New Washington the Sisters were carried to Harrisburg on the sloop Ohio," thence overland by wagon to Houston near Groce's Plantation.³⁴

The *Flash* apparently stayed at New Washington after the tenth, her orders being to defend that place in the event of attack.²⁷ Both Morgan and Potter had gone to Galveston,³⁵ but Morgan's full staff remained behind and in order to secure New Washington. Property was no longer safe anywhere; fleeing civilians abandoned their property, and the retreating army lived off the land. What they could not use they burned in order to deny it to the Mexican army. What the Mexicans did not use they also burned. Illegal "press gangs" confiscated

property in exchange for a slip of paper, supposedly promising payment, but then took it to Louisiana to sell.³⁶ Morgan was operating a farm, a hotel, and a general merchandise store at New Washington, and so had a huge amount of attractive possessions to protect. Slaves and workmen loaded anything portable onto the *Flash*. The process was slow since everything had to be loaded onto a flatboat and rowed out to the *Flash* – there was yet no wharf – then loaded into her hold.

The Texas government, which had evacuated to Harrisburg ahead of the advancing Mexican army, learned that a sizeable piece of Santa Anna's army had detached and was specifically in pursuit of them. Thus began a scramble even more urgent than the one at New Washington. The two members with homes in the neighborhood, Zavala on April 12 and Burnet on the thirteenth. set out to care for their families.³⁷ Zavala moved his family by rowboat four miles down the bay to William Scott's home.³⁹ - or David Kokernot's home,³⁹ depending on the account - abandoning his possessions. Burnet packed his wife and two children and what possessions he could carry on horseback, crossed the river at Lynch's Ferry, and rode to New Washington, a total of thirteen miles. That evening, the 14th, he dashed a note off to James Morgan at Galveston requesting that he detain the Flash at New Washington so he could evacuate his family if necessary.40 The following morning President Burnet attempted to rejoin the government at Harrisburg only to find the town deserted, cabinet and citizens gathering what possessions they could and crowding onto the steamer Cavuga⁴¹ and the schooner William.⁴² Zavala's spunky wife Emily attempted to row home to fetch some personal belongings the same day but was turned back by Nathaniel Lynch, who fled to Scott's home with her.³⁸ Cayuga steamed past Lynch's with a full load the night of the 15th, just as Santa Anna roared into the deserted Harrisburg.

By now, of course, Burnet realized that the Texas Revolution was about to reach its climax right in his neighborhood. President Burnet and his family barely escaped death at New Washington the next day, as they were furiously loading property onto boats for the Flash when Mexican dragoons rode up.43 They left much behind: Morgan's property; Burnet's property; slaves and workmen, including Morgan's housekeeper Emily West, whom some called Emily Morgan as though she were his slave. Santa Anna arrived at New Washington the next day with his full force and enjoyed the facilities for two more days before burning everything that could not be carried. On the 20th Santa Anna took his army, Emily West, and his plunder nine miles up the river to their fate at San Jacinto. Emily entered Texas legend as "The Yellow Rose of Texas."44 The Cayuga, the Flash, and every other vessel available had swept the river of citizens and property so thoroughly that there was no vessel larger than a rowboat to carry the news of the San Jacinto victory to the government at Galveston.⁴⁵ The Cayuga had picked up the Zavalas and the Kokemots and carried almost the whole Texas cabinet, except for Burnet. The Flash, despite leaving people behind at New Washington, carried 150 passengers into Galveston, including some fifty slaves owned by Monroe Edwards.46

The *Flash* remained in Galveston until May 6, when she left for New Orleans with sixteen passengers.⁴⁷ Cargo consisted of thirty-one bales of cotton, a normal Texas export, and a far greater volume of assorted merchandise, essential import goods bound for Texas.⁶ The merchandise was equally divided between James Morgan's stock from New Washington and McKinney and Williams's stock, presumably from their store in Quintana, near Velasco.⁴⁸ Both merchants were removing goods that would have been destroyed in fires set by either army – trunks and boxes of books, for example. But both were also removing goods that would have been quickly impressed, legitimately by the army or illegitimately by press gangs: guns, saddles, and medicines.

The *Flash* made more runs between New Orleans and Galveston in support of the war. Typical was her return to New Orleans on June 22 with 119 bales of cotton,⁴⁹ and departure for Galveston on July 3, carrying ninety-three volunteer soldiers for the army.⁵⁰ At no time does it appear she used her eighteen pounder mounted on deck, nor did she act as a privateer to intercept foreign shipments to the Mexican Army.

The government twice tried to buy the *Flash*. Secretary of State Samuel Carson offered \$8500 in April, 1836,⁵¹ and then President Burnet did the same seven weeks later.⁵² Apparently Morgan accepted the second offer, because one week later Burnet had to withdraw the offer when his cabinet balked.⁵³ Then, on October 11, Morgan sent his friend George M. Patrick to Columbia to see newly elected Texas vice-president Mirabcau Lamar with another offer to sell. again for \$8500.⁵⁴ Lamar's response is lost, but the sale was never consummated.

By the following spring life was returning to normal in Texas. Those who had fled in the "Runaway Scrape" had mostly returned. A New Orleans newspaper wrote of Texas: "The country was very tranquil. The farmers had returned to their plantations and the crops, particularly of corn, would be abundant."⁵⁵ James Morgan had returned to the burned out New Washington and began to rebuild as well as plant corn and orange groves. The *Flash* had been working steadily from New Orleans to either Texas or Florida, earning him \$1000-S2000 each trip.⁵⁶ The New Washington Association investors in New York had sent to Texas a man named Stone, either a new partner or an agent, to assess the situation after the war and his reports were very positive: "…in 5 years yours will be the second place only to any in Texas – Go ahead!" wrote Samuel Swartwout to Morgan after reading Stone's first report, from New Orleans.⁵⁷

Only the Zavalas were doing poorly. Lorenzo Sr. had died of malaria and pneumonia the previous November after a spill into Buffalo Bayou. His widow kept the family home and cemetery, but sent the youngest children back to New York.³⁶ On March 17, the *Flash*, carrying the Zavalas and commanded by Luke Falvel, left Galveston for the three day run to New Orleans, where she loaded routine commercial cargo for Galveston.⁵⁹ Mexico still maintained the wartime blockade of all Texas ports and published reminders of that in New Orleans newspapers. The Mexican Navy had increased its attempts to stop most traffic along the Texas coast.⁵⁰ The Mexicans seized any vessel that carried military cargo; others were released.⁶¹ For an unknown reason Stone, the New Washington Association agent, replaced Luke Falvel with a man named Marstella as captain. The *Flash* left New Orleans on April 3 for Galveston Bay.⁵² News next reached New Orleans three weeks later via *Bee*, which reported that the *Flash* had grounded at the west end of Galveston Island, "...doubtlessly chased by a Mexican vessel of war."⁵⁵ The *Flash* had indeed been boarded by the Mexican Navy but was released after the seizure of nothing more than the military paperwork of at least one discharged Texas Army officer.⁶⁴ After that, on April 13, the *Flash* wrecked with no loss of life. The vessel, however, and cargo were a total loss.

Morgan was furious. He blamed Stone and Marstella. "...in pops Stone... – Drove a well trained Capt. out of the Flash – ----put a drunken vagabond in..." he wrote to Swartwout in New York.⁵⁶ No contemporary report discusses the reason for the loss of the *Flash*, but later writers seem to agree that Marstella was simply disoriented and confused San Luis Pass for the entrance to Galveston harbor.⁶⁵

Morgan estimated his losses at \$12,000 before insurance. Apparently, only one shipper sued Morgan. John W. Moore asked for \$250 in the District Court in Houston for his loss of flour, sugar, coffee, and powder.⁶⁶ Morgan's astonishing defense was that he was not the owner of the *Flash*.⁶⁷ He sent to New York for a certified copy of her registration, which would show John P. Austin as owner.⁶⁸ The court minutes show the case repeatedly continued through December of 1840 when it disappears from the records.⁶⁹ Perhaps the mysterious Stone paid from his own pocket as Morgan argued he should.⁶⁷

After the loss of the *Flash* Luke and Mary Falvel lived, raised their children, and died in Galveston. At various times Luke served coastwise shipping in his brig *Rover*⁷⁰ was a bar pilot, and a light ship tender. He and Mary raised eight children, the boys named Matthew, Mark, Luke, and John. Luke Sr. died July 10, 1872, and was buried in the Catholic cemetery in Galveston.¹⁶

James Morgan successfully resurrected his 1600 acre plantation at New Washington, renaming it Orange Grove. His hospitality became legendary in the years following the revolution,⁴ but his later years were plagued by the deaths of his wife and daughter and by progressive blindness that became complete by about 1850. He died at Orange Grove on March 1, 1866, and was buried there.⁷¹

Notes

'David L. Kokernot, "The Battle of Anahuae," The Gonzales [TX] Weekly Inquirer, 4 May 1878.

²Feris A. Bass, Jr, and B.R. Brunson, eds., Fragile Empires, The Texas Correspondence of Samuel Swartwout and James Morgan 1836-1856 (Austin: Shoal Creek, 1978), xx-xxii.

'Harris County Deeds, Vol A, p. 208, Houston, Texas.

⁴C.C. Cox, "Reminiscences," Southwestern Historical Quarterly vol. 6 no. 2 (October 1902): pp. 113-138.

⁵Margaret Swett Henson, *Lorenzo de Zavala, The Pragmatic Idealist*, (Fort Worth: TCU Press, 1996), pp. 72-77.

"Report and Manifest," Schooner Flash. 10 May 1836, and Schooner Kosciusko, 16 June 1837, Passenger Lists of Vessels Arriving at New Orleans, LA, 1820-1902, micropublication M259 (Washington: National Archives), roll 13 (hereafter New Orleans Passenger Lists). Both were registered in New York, but those records are lost. New Orleans customs records show, if the vessel clears customs and the inspector is diligent, the registered owner, the master, a description of the vessel and cargo, and a list of passengers.

⁷William Ransom Hogan, "Henry Austin", *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* vol. 37, no. 3 (January 1934): pp. 185-215; *Handbook of Texas Online*, s.v. "John Austin," http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/AA/fau9.html (accessed 24 June 2007). The John P. Austin who was a member of the New Washington Association never visited Texas and may easily be confused with the John Austin who lived in the Galveston Bay area and was actively involved in the beginnings of the Revolution or with his father John Punderson Austin, who visited Texas after the death of his son in 1833. The Austins were distant cousins, if they were related at all, to Stephen F. Austin.

³James Morgan household, 1860 U.S. census, Harris County, Texas, precinct 7, page 27, line 27, National Archives micropublication M653. roll 1296. Kos Morgan's family is living with the widowed James Morgan at Morgan point in 1860. His age is given as thirty-cight.

^oMorgan to Swartwout, 10 June 1847, Morgan Papers 31-0738, from Bass and Brunson, p. 327; Morgan to A. Briscoe, 30 Sep 1836, in *Papers of the Texas Revolution*, 1835-1836, ed. John H. Jenkins (Austin: Presidial Press, 1973) (hereafter *PTR*), 4268, vol. 9, p. 31.

¹⁰The arrival records cited in note 6 give the tonnage of the *Kosciusko* as 30 44/95 and of the *Flash* as 77 13/95. Port fees and registration taxes were derived from this tonnage number, calculated as the volume of the hold, in cubic feet, divided by ninety-five. The volume of the hold was approximated by a strict formula which, for a single deck vessel, was the vessel length (adjusted downward by three fifths of the beam) multiplied by the beam multiplied by the measured internal height of the hold. All these dimensions would be noted in the vessel's registration documents, which are not available for New York for these years. The suggested dimensions given here come from inspection of the documents for similar tonnage schooners registered in New Orleans.

"U-Haul Equipment Guide, http://www.uhaul.com/guide/index.aspx?equipment=truck-26, (accessed 25 June 2007).

¹²Morgan to Mirabeau Lamar, 11 Oct 1836, document 461, Lamar Papers, Texas State Archives, Austin; William P. Harris to Hanks, 19 Jan 1836, *PTR*, vol. 4, p. 72.

""Marine News," *New Orleans Daily Bee*, 25 Jan 1836, p.2, col. 6. This daily feature summarized the arrivals and departures of the previous day or, in this case, the previous Saturday.

¹⁴Howard I. Chapelle, *The History of American Sailing Ships* (1935; reprint, New York: Bonanza Books, 1982) pp. 219-248.

¹³Luke A. Falvel, Vol. 17, Record 128, 9 Oct 1835, Marine Court, New York City.

¹⁶Luke's death record ("Records of Interments of City of Galveston 1859-1872," microfilm no. 982360, 10 Jul 1872, Family History Library, Salt Lake City, Utah) and Luke's and Mary's census records imply birth years for Luke from 1805 to 1810 and for Mary from 1815 to 1820. (U.S. census, Galveston County, Texas, National Archives micropublication: 1850: M432, roll 910, p. 276; 1860: M653, roll 1294 p. 461; 1870: M593, roll 1586, p. 182; 1880: T9, roll 1305, ED 64, p. 27).

¹⁷No cargo manifests exist for imports into Texas for these years. These are all items evacuated in the *Flash* from New Washington to New Orleans just a few months later as Santa Anna's army approached. See the first citation of note 6.

¹⁸Morgan to Convention. New Washington, 1 Mar 1836, *PTR* 2215, vol. 4, p. 481; Henson, *Zavalo*, p. 96; Cox, "Reminiscences;" Margaret Swett Henson, *Handbook of Texas Online*, s.v. "West, Emily D." http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/WW/fwe41.html (accessed 27 June 2007).

"William R. Wells II, "Every Protection That Was Asked For..." Louisiana History vol. 39, no. 4 (Fall 1998): p. 458.

²⁰A.M. Clopper to Nicholas Clopper, 2 Jan 1836, PTR 1689, vol. 3, p. 403.

²¹New Orleans Passenger Lists, Flash, 23 Jan 1836.

"New Orleans Passenger Lists, Flash, 17 Nov 1836; U.S. Federal Census, 1850, Galveston County, Texas, National Archives micropublication M432, roll 910, p. 276.

²¹Jerome J. Salomonc, "Mississippi River Bar-Pilotage: The Development of an Occupation", *Louisiana Studies* vol. 6, no. 1 (Spring 1967): p. 42 ff.

²⁴"Marine News." Bee, 7 Mar 1836, p. 2, col. 6.

"New Orleans Passenger Lists, Flash, 7 Mar 1836.

³⁶Luke A. Falvel, Pension claim, Texas Comptroller's Office, Archives and Information Services Division. Texas State Library and Archives Commission (hereafter ARIS-TSLAC). Available online at http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims/214/21400509.pdf

⁵Alexander Dienst, "The Navy of the Republic of Texas," Southwestern Historical Quarterly vol. 12, no. 3 (January 1909): p. 193.

^{*}United States vs. Schooner Terrible, United States District Court. Eastern District of Louisiana, Admiralty Case No 3835, RG 21, National Archives, Fort Worth.

²⁹A.K. Christian. "Mirabeau Buonaparte Lamar," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* vol. 23, no. 3 (January 1920): pp. 153-171.

³⁰Angelina B. Eberly, Unpaid Claims, ARIS-TSLAC, http://tslarc.tsl.statc.tx.us/ repclaims/250/25000503.pdf and http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims/250/25000507.pdf

³⁷E.W. Winkler, "The Twin Sisters Cannon, 1836-1865," Southwestern Historical Quarterly vol. 21, no. 1(July 1917): pp. 61-68: Jeffrey William Hunt, Handbook of Texas Online, s.v. "Twin Sisters," http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/TT/qvt1.html (accessed 2 July 2007); Stephen L. Moore, Eighteen Minutes, (Dallas: Republic of Texas Press, 2004), p. 153.

³³James Morgan. Audited Claim, ARIS-TSLAC, http://tslare.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims/75/07500022.pdf

"Aaron Burns, Pension Claim, ARIS-TSLAC, http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims /206/20600446.pdf.

"W.B. Dewees, Pension Claim, ARIS-TSLAC. http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims /212/21200370.pdf

³⁸William Fairfax Gray, *The Diary of William Fairfax Gray From Virginia to Texas*, 1835-1837, Paul Lack, ed., pp. 147, 152.

"Paul D. Lack, The Texas Revolutionary Experience, (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 1992), p. 232.

³Gray, Diary of William Fairfax Gray From Virginia to Texas. 1835-1837, p. 153.

"Henson, Zavala, p. 156.

³⁹David L. Kokernot, "Early Reminiscences In Texas", *The Gonzales [TX] Weekly Inquirer*. 2 Nov 1878.

"Burnet to Morgan, New Washington, 14 Apr 1836. PTR 2754, vol. 5, p. 467.

⁴Gray, Diary of William Fairfax Gray From Virginia to Texas, 1835-1837, p. 154.

¹²John W. Moore, Audited Claim, ARIS-TSLAC, http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/repclaims /74/07400026.pdf

"Dilue Harris, "The Reminiscences of Mrs. Dilue Harris II," Southwestern Historical Quarterly vol. 4, no. 3.

"Margaret Swett Henson, Handbook of Texas Online, s.v. "West. Emily D." http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/WW/fwe41.html (accessed 27 June 2007).

⁴⁵Moore, Eighteen Minutes. p. 400.

"Ben C. Stuart, "Galveston Island and the Revolution," Ben C. Stuart Papers 29-0201, Rosenberg Library, Galveston.

*** Marine News," Bee, 11 May 1836, p. 2, col. 1.

⁴⁸Curtis Bishop, *Handbook of Texas Online*, s.v. "McKinney, Williams and Company" http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/MM/dfm1.html (accessed 6 July 2007).

⁴³New Orleans Passenger Lists, Flash, 22 Jun 1836.

⁵⁰"Marine News," *Bee*, 4 Jul 1836, p. 2, col. 1.

⁵¹Carson to Morgan, 1 Apr 1836, PTR 2519, vol. 5, 281.

"Burnet to Morgan, 22 May 1836, PTR 3129.

³⁷Burnet to Morgan, 29 May 1836, Morgan Papers 31-1057. Rosenberg Library, Galveston.

⁴⁴Morgan to Lamar, 11 Oct 1836, Lamar Papers 461, Texas State Library and Archives Commission; Patrick to Lamar, 18 Oct 1836, Lamar Papers 464.

ss"Latest From Texas." Bee, 7 Apr 1837, p. 2, col. 2.

⁹Morgan to Swartwout, 3 May 1837, Morgan Papers 31-0394; "Marine News," *Bee*, 6 Jan 1837, p. 2, col. 6.

³⁷Swartwout to Morgan, 8 Apr 1837, Morgan Papers 31-0390.

^{se}Henson, Zavala, p. 116.

⁶⁴⁴Marine News," Bee, 20 Mar 1837, p. 2, col. 6: New Orleans Passenger Lists, Flash, 20 Mar 1837.

""From Mexico," Bee, 5 Apr 1837, p. 2, col. 2.

"Latest From Texas," Bee, 24 Apr 1837, p. 2, col. 4.

⁶²"Marine News," *Bee*, 4 Apr 1837, p. 2, col. 6.

⁶⁶ Capture and Recapture," Bee, 24 Apr 1837, p. 2, col. 2.

"S. Rhodes Fisher to Algernon S. Thruston, 15 Apr 1837, Item 56, File Folder 9, Box 9, Texas Navy Collection, Rosenberg Library, Galveston; James W. Henderson to Horatio Grooms, Houston, 21 May 1846, Public Debt papers, ARIS-TSLAC, http://tslarc.tsl.state.tx.us/rep-claims/158/15800017.pdf and following.

"Dienst, "The Navy," p. 195.

"John W. Moore vs. James Morgan," 27 Nov 1838 (31-0491), Sep 1837 (31-0492), 26 Oct 1839 (31-0516), Morgan Papers. These are summonses and petitions received by Morgan.

⁶⁷James Treat to Morgan, New York, 6 Jan 1839, Morgan Papers 31-0916.

⁵⁸Augustus W. Ratcliff to Morgan, New York, 7 Apr 1840, in Barbara Atkins Hollon, "The Correspondence of Augustus W. Radcliff 1838-1848," (masters thesis, Southwest Texas State University, 1971). Available at Rosenberg Library, Galveston.

^eJohn W. Moore vs. James Morgan, Minutes, 11th District Court, Harrisburg (later Harris) County, Texas; Book A, pages 8, 16, 44; Book B, pages 3, 82, 280, 516; from FHL microfilm 1009265.

⁷⁰⁴Brightman Genealogical History." http://www.angelfire.com/ok/FamilyWebPage /BrightmanGeneologicalHistory.htm, (accessed 18 Jul 2007).

⁷¹B.R. Brunson and Andrew Forest Muir, *Handbook of Texas Online*, s.v. "Morgan, James" http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/MM/fmo50.html (accessed July 14, 2007).